MINUTES OF THE PLANNING AND ENVIRONMENTAL COMMITTEE HELD ON 28 JUNE 2004


Cllr K Armstrong

*
Cllr K Warnell  (Chairman)

*
Cllr K Barnes



Cllr Miss C Woodman


Cllr P Demonti (V/Chair)
*
Cllr J Wyllie 

*
Cllr P Gray


*
Cllr A Burlton (ex-officio)

*
Cllr L Pinnell



Vacancy

*
Cllr Taylor


 

* denotes present

In attendance:  Cllr Mrs Hollebon

94.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Cllr Armstrong, Cllr Demonti and Cllr Woodman.

95.
SUSPENSION OF STANDING ORDERS

Standing Orders were suspended to allow a presentation by Mr Peter Biggs.

96.
PRESENTATION BY MR PETER BIGGS, EAST HERTS DISTRICT COUNCIL
The Chairman welcomed Mr Peter Biggs, Planning Manager, from East Herts District Council, to the meeting.

Mr Biggs outlined a few of the issues concerning the granting of planning permissions for loft conversions, garage conversions, etc.

Although planning permission was not always required for loft conversions, in certain circumstances it was, for example, if dormer windows were requested or whether the building was listed, etc.  Planning officers would look at various issues before granting permission, including the impact on neighbouring properties, whether the level of over looking was acceptable, whether the design of the dormers fitted in with the property, etc.  Officers would also look to see if the property was to be used for multiple occupancy, in which case, change of use permission would be required.  With regard to the possible parking implications, consideration was also given to the level of communal parking available in the area.

With regard to garage conversions, members asked Mr Biggs whether he realised that Bishop’s Stortford Town Council had its own set of planning guidelines, which it used regularly when considering such applications as garage conversions and illuminated signage.  Mr Biggs agreed that he was aware that the Town Council has its own guidelines, although he had personally not had sight of them.  He felt that it would be appropriate to expand on the reasons for objecting to a proposal rather than just quoting the BS reference number.  The Assistant Town Clerk was requested to forward all the Bishop’s Stortford Town Council planning guidelines to Mr Biggs for his information, as well as to Brian Thomsett, in order to get the guidelines included into the Development Plan, which was currently under consultation.

With regard to retrospective applications, Mr Biggs explained that planning permission must be obtained for any form of unlawful development, otherwise there was the potential for enforcement action.  Such matters were looked at by Officers who decide whether it would be expedient to take issue.  Officers would still take a view on the size, impact on the neighbours etc.  and there could be a delay in taking enforcement action if planning applications were received in an attempt to rectify the situation.  

Cllr Taylor raised the issue of the air conditioning units erected by Pellys Solicitors without planning permission and to the length of time it had taken for the units to be repositioned.  He expressed concern that East Herts District Council did not appear to take a pro-active view with regard to enforcement.  Mr Biggs explained that East Herts District Council had established a small enforcement team but admitted that enforcement was still often re-active rather than pro-active, although there had been a considerable improvement over the last few months.

Cllr Wyllie raised the issue of illuminated signage in the Conservation Area.  Mr Biggs explained that East Herts District Council did have a policy on this issue, but it also took into account the nature and age of the building , and the particular area in which the application site was based.  Each application was considered on its merits.

Cllr Pinnell asked Mr Biggs to look at the illuminated signage on the 20 Minute Photo shop in South Street, which had been refused planning permission but which had remained in situ for some three years.  Mr Biggs agreed to investigate.  

In concluding, the Chairman requested that East Herts District Council give consideration to including past history information on the bottom of new applications, as had previously been provided via the East Herts District Council planning computer system.  

The Chairman thanked Mr Biggs for his attendance.  At this point Mr Biggs, Cllr Wyllie and Cllr Burlton left the meeting.

97.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 7 JUNE 2004


RESOLVED:  that the Minutes of the meeting held on 7 June 2004 be confirmed as a correct record of the proceedings and signed by the Chairman.

98.
DECLARATION OF INTEREST
Cllr Pinnell         
Personal 
Licences

Cllr Mrs Hollebon
Personal 
Application No. 3/04/1208/

Cllr Burlton

Personal
Application No. 3/04/1055

The following applications were considered prior to the presentation by Peter Biggs, although the decisions in the Minutes are listed numerically below:-



3/04/1208



3/04/1055



3/04/0714

Following the discussions on application 3/04/1208, Cllr Mrs Hollebon left the meeting.

99.
PLANNING NOTIFICATIONS
i) No objections were raised on the following applications:
	3/04/0570/FP/GH
	Part single storey, part two storey rear extension and rear balcony 

	
	55 Church Manor

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Seymour

	
	

	3/04/0928/FP/PJC
	Loft conversion with rear dormer 

	
	14 Proctors Way

	
	Applicant:  Mrs V S Jackson

	
	

	3/04/0947/FP/LH
	Amended scheme for garage conversion and new detached garage with ancillary accommodation in roof space

	
	Bournbrook House, Farnham Road

	
	Applicant: Mrs Gimigliano

	
	

	3/04/1003/FP/GH
	Single storey front extension

	
	Richard Whittington JMI School, Thornbera Gardens

	
	Applicant: Richard Whittington JMI School

	
	

	3/04/1007FP/PJC
	Single storey rear side extension, front first floor extension, new windows/locations to rear dining room

	
	The Fairways, 40 Shortcroft

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs D Tyler

	
	

	3/04/1009/FP/SCD
	Formation of dormer windows

	
	7 Wheelwrights Close

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Griffith

	
	

	3/04/1015/FP/SCD
	Part two storey, part single storey rear extension

	
	146 Cannons Close

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs Rhodes

	
	

	3/04/1019/FP/CD
	Amended two storey extension proposal

	
	8 Hawthorn Rise, Thorley

	
	Applicant:  Mr L Askem

	
	

	3/04/1028/FP/PJC
	First floor extension over existing extension

	
	22 Woodhall Grove

	
	Applicant:  Mr K Hutchinson


	3/04/1055/OP/AG
	Outline planning permission for residential and related development including new vehicular access to Elizabeth Road

	
	Havers School, Elizabeth Road

	
	Applicant:  Hertfordshire County Council

	
	Note:  There is a pond and garden on the school site which is a memorial to a young pupil who died in a house fire some 10 years ago.  Members requested that consideration be given to some form of lasting memorial remaining on the site

	
	

	3/04/1064/FP/PJC
	Single storey rear extension

	
	19 Woodpecker Close

	
	Applicant: Mr and Mrs Sheffield

	
	

	3/04/1072/FP/CD
	Alterations and extensions to existing one bed flat and 1 No. two bed flat 

	
	13 Elizabeth Road

	
	Applicant: Ms C Clark

	
	

	3/04/1074/FP/CD
	Single storey extension and conservatory

	
	11 Thornbera Close

	
	Applicant:   Mr T Willett

	
	

	3/04/1123/FP/GH
	Rear conservatory

	
	47 Mathams Drive

	
	Applicant:  Mr Horman and Mr Thompson

	
	

	3/04/1124/FP/CD
	Two storey side extension

	
	10 Cannons Mill Lane

	
	Applicant:  Mr A J Doyle

	
	

	CDU/TL/HG
	Proposed double mobile classroom unit

	3/****-04
	Birchwood High School, Parsonage Lane

	(CC0435)
	Applicant:  Birchwood High School

	
	Note:  Members would not wish to see the mobile classroom in situ for longer than 5 years


ii. Objections were raised on the following applications:

	3/04/0714/FP/MR
	Residential development comprising 42 No. apartments, car parking and access 

	
	Bishop’s Stortford Bowling Club, 23 Hockerill Street

	
	Applicant:  Copthorn Homes

	
	Reason:  

	
	i)
	Over development of the site

	
	ii)
	Detrimental to neighbouring properties

	
	iii)
	The development, being partially situated on the flood plain would exacerbate the possibility of flooding in the area

	
	iv)
	Dangerous ingress and egress

	
	v)
	The East Herts Local Plan (Second Edition) stated that the land should be retained for amenity land

	
	vi)
	The building was considered to be excessive in height

	
	

	3/04/0983/LC/MHT
	Place of worship (re-development) and demolition of existing building 

	
	Christian Outreach Centre, Portland Road

	
	Applicant: Christian Outreach Centre

	
	Reason:  

	
	i)
	Over development of the site

	
	ii)
	Over bearing on front and side elevations

	
	iii)
	The building was considered to be excessive in height from ground level

	
	

	3/04/0994/FP/SCD
	Two storey side extension and single storey front and rear extensions

	
	17 Pamela Gardens

	
	Applicant:  Ms Liz Martin

	
	Reason:  

	
	i)
	Two storey extension onto a boundary creating a terracing effect

	
	ii)
	Over development of the site

	
	

	3/04/1039/FP/MR
	Demolition of 8 bedsits units and construction of a single block of 

8 No. 2 bedroom flats with associated parking (revised scheme)

	
	58 South Road

	
	Applicant:  Chantry Developments (UK) Ltd 

	
	Reason:  

	
	i)
	Inappropriate development and out of keeping with the street scene

	
	ii)
	Dangerous ingress and egress

	
	iii)
	Dangerous highway implications, being situated close to a busy roundabout/junction

	
	

	3/04/1050/FP/PJC
	Two storey rear extension plus single storey study extension 

	
	10 Blackbushe

	
	Applicant:   Mr and Mrs J Dorling

	
	Reason:  Two storey onto a boundary

	
	

	3/04/1053/FP/LH
	Conversion of garage to playroom with study over in loft space

	
	19a Marlborough Close

	
	Applicant:  Mr N and Mrs L Baker

	
	Reason:  Contrary to Policy BS002

	
	

	3/04/1062/FP/SCD
	Erection of front extension 

	
	2 Hill Cottages

	
	Applicant:  W Till

	
	Reason:  

	
	i)
	Over bearing to neighbouring properties

	
	ii)
	Detrimental to the street scene

	
	

	3/04/1069/FP/SCD
	Window added to front elevation

	
	58 Mazoe Road

	
	Applicant:  Mr P K Bassett

	
	Reason:  Over development due to the size and design of the dormer


	
	

	3/04/1073/FP/CD
	Conversion of garage to rear study

	
	5 Foxdells Lane

	
	Applicant:  Nick Self

	
	Reason:  Contrary to BS002

	
	

	3/04/1078/FP/SCD
	Two storey rear extension

	
	6 Meadowlands

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs J Agate

	
	Reason:  Detrimental to the amenity of neighbouring properties due to over shadowing

	
	

	3/04/1085/FP/MR
	Proposed demolition of existing bungalow and replacement with new bungalow

	
	190 Stansted Road

	
	Applicant:  Mr and Mrs G Instrall

	
	Reason:

	
	i)
	Over development of the site

	
	ii)
	Detrimental to neighbouring properties and street scene by virtue of size and bulk

	
	

	3/04/1122/FP/CD
	Partial conversion of garage to ancillary accommodation 

	
	Retrospective application

	
	1 Cutlers Close

	
	Applicant:  Mr D Murrell

	
	Reason:  Loss of the existing parking spaces and contrary to Policy BS002

	
	

	3/04/1208/PT/MR
	12.1 metre high lamppost swap out mast, three internally mounted and shrouded antennas, radio equipment housing and ancillary development 

	
	Whittington Way

	
	Applicant:  Hutchinson 3G Limited

	
	Reason:

	
	i)
	The mast would be sited too close to houses on Pynchbek

	
	ii)
	The mast would be sited to close to a potential school site

	
	iii)
	There was a perceived health risk to members of the public

	
	iv)
	The mast was considered over bearing and unsightly.

	
	Members suggested that an alternative site be considered and recommended in the first instance Obrey Way at the junction of 

St James Way, although members would be prepared to discuss alternative sites if this one was not considered suitable.

	
	Note:  This application was considered at the start of the meeting, after which Cllr Mrs Hollebon left the meeting


100.
PLANNING DECISIONS

To note the following Planning decisions issued by East Herts District Council.

101.
APPEALS

To note the following Appeal to be decided by the written representational procedure:-


3/04/0083/SV/AG
Modification of planning obligation dated 23/4/92

St Michael’s Mead, Thorley


3/04/0259/FP/FB
Erection of 6 No. 2 bed flats plus open parking





22 Maple Avenue


3/04/0561/FP/MHT
Erection of detached cottage and garage





Land to the side of 62 Havers Lane

102.
STREET NAMING AND NUMBERING


Development at Herts & Essex Hospital Site (north), Haymeads Lane, Phase 3


The Developers had suggested ‘Cavell Court’ for approval.

RESOLVED:  that ‘Cavell Court’ be approved 


To note that members approved this street name at an earlier meeting.


103.
LICENCES

To note the following applications for Transfer of Justice Licence:-


Caffe Uno, 2-4 North Street

To:

Elsayed Ibrahim and Joanna Clare Allsopp


From:

Josephine Alice Coen and Richard Stuart Baker

104.
CONSULTATION ON THE PROPOSED PRE-INQUIRY CHANGES TO THE MINERALS LOCAL PLAN REVIEW 2002-2016 SECOND DEPOSIT DRAFT

RESOLVED:  that the above consultation document be noted

105.
STATE OF FOOTPATHS AND FOOTWAYS IN THORLEY

RESOLVED:  that this item be deferred.

106.
UP-DATED REPORTS

	a.
	Signs in Bishop’s Stortford (first raised 27/10/03)

	
	E-mail received from Mr Chris Radford – sign to be erected in late summer.

Letter sent to Mr Radford asking for illustration of design 15/4/04.  Chased 17/6/04.

	
	

	b.
	Bishop’s Stortford Signal Box  (First raised 5/1/04)

	
	Letter received from Network Rail 24/5/2004 stating that the structure would be boarded up. 

Letter sent to Network Rail requesting that either the signal box be preserved and maintained or demolished (26/5/04).  


	
	

	c.
	Lighting in Station Road Car Park (first raised 5/4/04)

	
	Letter to Network Rail asking for lighting in car park 15/4/04.

	
	Letter to Inspector Lawrence asking if he would produce scientific evidence based on crime figures and incident reports (25/5/04).  

To note that a letter had been received from Inspector Lawrence confirming that the crime figures and incident reports as requested would be provided once the necessary research had been carried out.  

	
	

	d.
	Illegal Signage (first raised 24/5/04)

	
	Letter to Mr Kyan, Hertfordshire Highways, requesting enforcement action against illegal signage and A boards (25/5/04).

	
	Letter received from Mr Peter Massie, ADM Herts Highways stating that a legal opinion was being sought on how best to progress this matter.  A meeting to discuss the issue was proffered.  Letter to Mr Massie asking him to attend Planning and Environment Committee meeting on 12 July 2004 (17/6/04).  Awaiting response.  

Letter written to Mr Peter Biggs, East Herts District Council Planning drawing attention to the display of A boards being in contravention of planning law and requesting his comments (17/6/04). 

	
	

	e.
	Temporary Closure of Rye Street (first raised 7/6/04)

	
	Letter sent to Mr Nevill, Hertfordshire Highways, requesting more precise date on road closure (17/6/04).


107.
URGENT BUSINESS

None.

108.
ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDA

None.
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